BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

June 21, 2005

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, June 21, 2005 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman 



Richard J. Quintal, Jr. 



Anthony R. Schena



Jean S. Loewenberg

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Telecommunications Tax Loop-Hole – Mr. Sylvia had the opportunity to meet with a group of municipalities and Boston Mayor Tom Menino in Boston on Wednesday, June 15, 2005 to strategize on House bill 2408, a bill to close the Telecommunications Tax Loop-Hole.  

Leaders from Quincy, Westwood, Worchester, Springfield, Woburn, Boston, Milton and Brookline were in attendance.  Plymouth stands to receive close to $300,000 in additional tax revenue if this bill passes.

Grant – Mr. Sylvia announced that the Town has finalized its Homeland Security Local Preparedness Grant in the amount of $12,800.  This grant was being used to install an emergency generator at Town Hall.  This generator would provide power to core support areas at Town Hall in the event of an interruption in electric power.

Mr. Sylvia thanked Data Processing Director Joseph Young and Maintenance Superintendent Arthur Douylliez for their work in completing this project.

Cherry Sheets - Deputy Department of Revenue Commissioner Gerald Perry (Division of Local Services) will be meeting with Town administration on July 13th at 11:00 to go over Cherry Sheets and Tax Rates.  It will be an informal outreach program where he goes to different communities.  He has invited members of the Board of Selectmen and the Finance Department to attend.

Feasibility Study – Mr. Sylvia announced that the Town had received final confirmation that the Executive Office of Transportation has granted Plymouth $50,000 towards a feasibility study for a Plymouth-Boston regional water transportation service.

Strategic Planning – Mr. Sylvia announced that a strategic planning session for town committees and town meeting members was held this past Saturday.  He commented that valuable information was shared and given.  He thanked Ms. Arrighi and Ms. Nicole Rivers for their efforts.  Mr. Sylvia stated that he would provide the Board with a full summary.

TOWN MANGER’S REPORT (continued)

Meeting – Mr. Sylvia explained to the Board that he and the Cable Advisory Committee interviewed several consultants for the renewal process with Comcast.   Attorney William Hewig from Kopelman and Paige was chosen.

PLYMOUTH INDEPENDENT FILM FESTIVAL

Mr. Ed Russell and Lisa Mattei, discussed the upcoming film festival in Plymouth.  Ms. Mattei explained that the festival runs from July 21-24 2005.  She explained there were two hubs for the films, one at the Radisson and the other at Plimoth Plantation.  Ms. Mattei also mentioned that there would be two free screenings at the Waterfront as well.  Mr. Sean Dodgson also voiced his support of the film festival.

LICENSES 

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

Mark Petrell

31-4 South Meadow Village

Carver

Background check and driving record show no basis for denial.

Selectman Schena moved to above the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Vehicle for Hire (New)

Seabreeze Transportation

429 Court Street

Tahsin Moussali

1996 Ford Crown Victoria

One new vehicle.  This is currently the only vehicle they have licensed.  It has been inspected by our inspectional services department.

Selectman Schena moved to above the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Class II Auto Dealer (New)

Plymouth Motorcars, Inc.

196 Long Meadow Road

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the building department.

Selectman Schena moved to above the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

LICENSES (continued)

Common Victualler (New)

Bangkok Thai Cuisine

10 Court Street

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

Selectman Schena moved to above the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License

New England Ringside, 400 W. Cummings Park, Woburn, MA  is requesting a one day wine and malt license for July 1, 2005 from 6:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for Boxing on ESPN-2 Friday Night Fights to be held at Memorial Hall.

Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

Selectman Schena moved to above the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Plymouth Firefighters, 114 Sandwich Street is requesting a one-day wine and malt license for July 9, 2005 from 5:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. for a fundraiser for the Kevin Williams Family to be held at Memorial Hall.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

Selectman Schena moved to above the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Keno

American Legion Post 40

199 Federal Furnace Road

Bert’s Cove 

140 Warren Avenue

The Massachusetts Tate Lottery Commission will approve a Keno License for the above establishments.  If the Board objects, it must claim it’s right to a hearing before the MSLC within 21 days of receipt of the letters.

Selectman Schena moved to above the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

LICENSES (continued)

Certificate of Deposit for Class II Auto Dealer

Norman Fortini, 130 Long Pond Road is requesting to deposit collateral in the form of a certificate of deposit in lieu of a bond.  The certificate of deposit is for $25,000.00.

Selectman Schena moved the above certificate of deposit and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Minutes – The minutes of June 7, 2005 were approved with two revisions from Selectman Loewenberg.  The first revision was to add the words “about exploring” to the first sentence in paragraph 4 on page 6 in the Joint Meeting Discussion.  The second revision was to add the phrase “for the foreseeable future with the understanding that this issue could be revisited” to the last paragraph of the Joint Meeting Discussion on page 6.

Committee Appointments – The Board appointed the following individuals to their respective committees.  All were incumbents and there were no new applicants:

· Affordable Housing Committee  

Roger Goguen

Leonard Bolton

Erich Scharath, Jr.

Dorothea T. Kelley

· Airport Commission 

Douglas Crociati

Kenneth Fosdick

· Cable Advisory 

Jeff Berger

· Capital Outlay Expenditure 

David F. Malaguti

· Community Preservation 

Richard J. Quintal

· Cultural Council 

Rose Murphy

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES (continued)

· Harbor Committee 

Al Saunders – Chamber Member

Paul Quintal – Party boat Owner

Paul Malo – Boat yard owner

· Board of Health

Sydney Nirenberg

Mary C. Rondeau

· Inland Fisheries 

Dan Gorman

Al Shepherd

· No Place for Hate Committee

Sandra Pickett

· Nutrient Management 

Deb Sedares (developer)

Anthony Shepherd (Inland Fisheries)

· Old School House Committee 
Rachel Ryan

Constance Bagdon

Barbara Dodge

· Permanent School Building Committee 

George Parker

· Retirement Board 

John E. Murphy, Jr.

· Tidal Beaches Advisory 

Anthony Shepherd (at large)

Richard Diozzi (at large)

Souther Barnes (property owner)

Peter Denehy (at large)
Matthew Shultz (at large)

Stephanie Fugazzi (at large)

· Town Forest 

Richard Stabile

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES (continued)

· Visitor Services Board 

David Buckman

Diane Finn

Joyce Stewart

· West Plymouth Steering Committee

Allen Cotti

Town Manager’s Appointment –the Board consented to the following:

· Disabilities Commission 

Dinah O’Brien-three year term

License – The Board granted a license to Darryl C. Durnford for the purpose of wholesale fish and lobster operations as show on a plan entitled “Town Wharf Licenses Plan, Plymouth, Massachusetts dated June 17, 2004,” hereinafter referred to as the “Premises;”

Bond – The Board approved of the temporary borrowing with Eastern Bank in the sum 

of $255,000.00.  This loan represents the School HVAC Repair and the School 

Roof Repair projects previously approve by the Board of Selectmen and Town Meeting.  

PUBLIC COMMENT

Dr. Barry Meltzer, Chairman of the No Place for Hate Committee, announced that they have been recertified by the Anti Defamation League for third time this past May. He publicly commended two members of the No Place for Hate Committee, Doug Hagen and Lynda LeGay, for their help with the recent hate crime.  He also stated that it was a privilege to have participated in the recent Strategic Planning discussion at the Town Hall.

RIPTIDES LLC PUBLIC HEARING

Mr. Richard Bowen, Town Counsel, began the hearing by explaining that he was here due to two events, which occurred at Riptides.  In the first instance on December 23, 2004, he stated that he would show that a minor left Riptides intoxicated and fell on the hood of a police cruiser.  In the second instance on February 18, 2005, he stated that he would show that Riptides was serving alcohol and pizza while supposedly closed for renovations.  Mr. Bowen swore in all attendants.

Mr. Phil Chandler, Riptides LLC, said he thought he had 90 days from April 2005 when the last hearing was scheduled and therefore June 21st only made 60 days.  Ms. Arrighi responded that Mr. Chandler had the opportunity to let the Town Manager’s Office know if he had a problem with the date. 

Attorney Bowen interviewed Officer Lori Lincoln for the December 23, 2005 incident.  She stated that she was on duty in the vicinity and observed a female who seemed to come from the Riptides parking lot and then stumbled down Middle Street and fell onto her cruiser.  She 

RIPTIDES LLC PUBLIC HEARING (continued)

appeared to be intoxicated and was coming from Riptides parking lot. She explained that Sargent Henry assisted her with the young lady. She gave Ms. Lincoln her name and stated she was only 19 and had come from Riptides.  The officer explained that after speaking with her, she was placed in protective custody, started vomiting in the holding area and was finally taken by ambulance to Jordan Hospital for fear of aspiration. 

Mr. Chandler cross-examined Officer Lincoln.  Mr. Chandler told Officer Lincoln that the parking lot behind Riptides was not owned by Riptides but rather by the Town and used by many other establishments in the area.  He also asked Officer Lincoln if she saw this woman exit Riptides.  Officer Lincoln said she did not.  Mr. Chandler then asked if the young woman said that she was actually served there and Officer Lincoln said no.  

Mr. Richard Bowen then interviewed Officer Anthony DeAngelo for the February 18th incident.   Officer DeAngelo explained that he was on patrol around midnight but he could see activity inside of Riptides yet he knew they were closed.  As he pulled around the back he saw 5 females and 1 male entering the establishment.  He said that he notified the shift supervisor and proceeded into the establishment.  He noticed that they were drinking beer and eating pizza but no renovations were being done.

Mr. Chandler cross-examined Officer DeAngelo.  He asked the officer if he saw them selling alcohol and the Officer responded that he did not.  Mr. Chandler asked him if he saw any food and the Officer said that he saw them eating pizza.   Mr. Chandler also asked if they were drinking bottles or cans.  The Officer said bottles and Mr. Chandler said that they were drinking cans.  Mr. Chandler also asked if anyone had contested that they were cleaning.  The Officer said no.  

Mr. Chandler came up for final comments.  Mr. Chandler explained that he found it hard to believe that the first incident on December 23, 2004 actually happened because he was unaware of it until he got the complaint.  He stated that he always hears if there were problems.  Also, the 2nd incident was embarrassing as they were just having pizza and beer after cleaning up.

Selectman Schena asked why the witness for the December 23, 2005 incident was not here.  Attorney Bowen said he could not get a hold of her.

Attorney Bowen explained that regarding the December 23, 2004 incident, the Board had a couple of options.  He said the Board could rule on sale or delivery of a minor or delivery to an intoxicated person. 

Attorney Bowen explained that regarding the February 18, 2005, the Board needed to decide whether there was sale of alcohol during a time of closure.  Mr. Bowen didn’t believe there was a sale. 

Selectman Schena asked Mr. Sylvia where we were with the first offense on December 23, 2005.  Mr. Sylvia responded that once they have the occupancy permit then a 3-day suspension of license would begin.  Selectman Schena didn’t think that we could put this girl in the establishment with the evidence presented. The board concurred that they would not follow through with disciplinary action on this violation.  

Selectman Loewenberg agreed with Counsel on the February 18, 2005 incident in that there was not a sale.  Selectman Schena agreed with Selectman Loewenberg.  The Board decided to take no action on this violation. Chairman Tavares declared the hearing closed.

COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS

1749 Court House Committee – (4 vacancies) The Selectmen appointed Karen Champney to 1749 Court House on a motion from Selectman Schena and a second from Selectman Loewenberg.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Building Committee – (6 vacancies)The Selectmen appointed David Peck, Christian Grant, Thomas Fugazzi, Patrick Moroney, Patricia Adelman and John White to the Building Committee on a motion from Selectman Schena and a second from Selectman Loewenberg. Voted 4-0 approved.

Council on Aging –  (3 vacancies) The Selectmen appointed Erica St. Germain, Joyce Ciccolo and Mathew Muratore to the Council on Aging:


*Erica St. German
4


*Joyce Ciccolo

4


  Debra Zona

0


  Mathew Muratore
3



  Kristin Muratore
1

Conservation Commission – (2 vacancies) The Board appointed Paul Withington and Gerre Hooker to the Conservation Commission:


*Dianne Moores

1


  Paul Withington
3


  Gerre Hooker

3

Design Review – (3 vacancies) The Board appointed Theodore Curtin, Lester Lloyd and Christian Grant to the Design Review Board:


*Theodore Curtin (pilgrim society)
4-0 on a motion from Selectman Schena







and a second from Selectman Loewenberg


*Lester Lloyd (architect)


4


  Christian Grant (at large)

3


  David Peck (at large)


1

Historic District Commission – (2 vacancies) The Board appointed Marie Chaffee and William Rudolph to the Historic District Commission:


*Marie Chaffee (realtor)


4


  Jeffrey Simpson (realtor)

0


*William Rudolph (resident)

4-0 on a motion from Selectman Schena







and a second from Selectman Loewenberg

Nuclear Matters Committee – (2 vacancies) The Board appointed Jeffrey Berger and Richard Rothstein to the Nuclear Matters Committee:


*Jeffrey Berger

3


*Richard Rothstein
3


  Eberhard von Goeler
0

COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS (continued)

Open Space Committee – (2 vacancies) The Board appointed Lois Post and Christine Reardon to the Open Space Committee:


*Lois Post

4


  Helen Hapgood
0


  Christine Reardon
3


  Al Skomial

1


*John Hammond
0

Selectman Schena asked the Town Manager’s Office to keep a list of all those willing to serve for possible interest in other Committee vacancies.

Zoning Board of Appeals – (3 vacancies, 2 full members and 1 alternate) The Board appointed William Sims (full member), Robert Richard (full member) and Michael Main (alternate) to the Zoning Board of Appeals:


*William Sims (full member)
4


*Robert Richard (full or alt)
4


*Daniel O’Neil (full member)
0


  Michael Main (full or alt) 
4


  David Peck (full or alt)

0


AUTO DEALER CLASS II HEARINGS

The Selectmen held a hearing to consider the revocation of the following Class II Auto Dealer Licenses for failure to comply with the statutory bond requirement: RJ Motor’s, Kennedy Sales, Jayne Handscom dba Lou Winz Auto Sales, Baker’s Auto and Daniel O’Connell dba Plymouth Auto Group.

Mr. Sylvia explained that the auto dealers must show proof of bond or a 25K certificate of deposit in order to do business.  He said there were 3 attempts made to each, but they did not comply. Therefore, based on the statute the Selectmen can hold hearings to revoke their licenses.  He said that this was in compliance with State Law.  

Selectman Loewenberg moved to revoke the licenses of all 4 entities of Class II Auto Dealers.  Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

CONCORD STREET DISCUSSION

Ms. Arrighi explained that in March the Board established a 60-day committee to examine the issues related to the closing of Concord Street. She explained that citizens in favor of opening Concord Street, and those opposed, both expressed strong opinions about their side of the issue.  Ms. Arrighi explained that the committee failed to reach a consensus, but they had prepared a presentation so that the Selectmen could view the five options they discussed at their meeting.  Ms. Arrighi recommended that the Board take no action, as there is no cost-effective resolution to this in the short term.  She recommended that the Gravel Roads Committee keep this issue on their radar in order to form a plan that will provide better access to this part of town.

Mr. Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning and Development directed the PowerPoint presentation. 

CONCORD STREET DISCUSSION (continued)
Mr. Hartmann explained in detail the five options and gave the pros and cons of each:  New Access Via Whitley Trail, Access Via Concord Street, Emergency Access only, Access via a new road and No Action.

Chairman Tavares asked for one member from each side of the issue to speak briefly.

Mr. Jim Sullivan, Twin Lake Improvement Association, explained that the association wants a new road and feels that a new road on town owned land is the best option.   

Mr. Daniel Gorman, resident of area, did not want the Board to take no action. He would like to see the Whitley Trail to white island pond road option.   

After a brief discussion, Selectman Schena responded that he had an issue with people closing roads and putting up signs and said that he is not willing to supply the road with plowing or lighting if the signs were not removed.  He said if there was no access then there are plenty of other roads we can maintain. Mr. Sullivan explained that he would bring the request back to the association but he didn’t think there would be a problem.  Selectman Schena moved that the Town continue to provide services to the area as long as the signs are removed from the entrance to the development.  Selectman Schena also moved to send this issue to the Gravel Roads Committee for study only and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

CHALLENGE GRANT

Mr. Sylvia explained that he was honored to bring to conclusion this effort of the Challenge Grant.  Mr. Sylvia summarized the terms of the agreement and explained that the Selectmen needed to vote these terms. He explained that the Town Staff had been working with Executive Office of Affairs and expressed his thanks to our Legislative Delegation, Ms. Valerie Massard, Town Planner and Mr. Bob O’Connor from the Executive Office for Environmental Affairs for their efforts. 

Chairman Tavares asked Mr. O’Connor to bring back thanks from the Town of Plymouth as the Board appreciated the commitment from the State.  

Selectman Schena moved to accept the motion as written to approve the terms and conditions of challenge grant. Selectman Loewenberg seconded. Voted 4-0 approved.   

MUNICIPAL RELIEF TRANSFERS

Mr. Sylvia explained that Chapter 46 of the Acts of 2003 provide the Town the flexibility to transfer funds between appropriations with the approval of the Board of Selectmen and the Finance Committees provided that the transfer does not exceed 3% of the annual budget of the department from which the transfer was being made.

Selectman Schena asked Mr. Miller to walk him through the columns of the spreadsheet that he provided.  Selectman Schena moved to accept the transfers and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

WATER CONSERVATION PROGRAM

Mr. George Crombie, DPW Director, briefed the Board on the Town’s Water system.  He explained that because some wells are below the datum point, he would like the Selectmen to authorize a watering restriction.

Mr. Crombie explained to the Board that he would like to request that the Board of Selectmen authorize an immediate Mandatory Outdoor Water Restriction that would allow outdoor watering for a total of 90 minutes per day.  He explained that the customers would be able to determine the time of day that they can water.  The restriction would be in place until September 1, 2005.

Mr. Crombie also passed out informational brochures on maintaining your lawn and explained he was trying to educate the residents and also allow them a little freedom with this request.

Selectman Schena made a motion to approve and Selectman Loewenberg seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS 

Crosswalk Painting – Selectman Schena wanted to state for the record that he did receive a memo on the crosswalk painting from Mr. Crombie.

ZBA Letter – Selectman Loewenberg inquired about a Zoning Board of Appeals letter, which was sent regarding attendance and wanted to know how they should proceed.  Mr. Sylvia responded that the ZBA had to vote to request the removal of that person for poor attendance and then the Selectmen could vote to remove them and then the Town Manager’s office would follow up with a letter regarding their removal.

Selectman Schena motioned to adjourn the meeting and Selectman Loewenberg seconded.  Voted 4-0 adjourned.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk

11
4

